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HLRA Receives Proposals from Four Master Developer Firms 
The Horsham Land Redevelopment Authority (HLRA) has received four proposals in 
response to its Request for Proposals (RFP) for Master Developer Services for the 
redevelopment of the former Naval Air Station – Joint Reserve Base Willow Grove. 
 
The HLRA issued the RFP in late May 2014 is seeking a Master Developer with a 
demonstrated record of accomplishment to assemble the resources required to design, 
secure permits, finance, construct and market the mixed use development.  Once the 
HLRA obtains the property from the Navy, the property would be sold to the master 
developer who would then be required to develop the property in accordance with the 
Redevelopment Plan.   Proposals were received from the following four  highly qualified 
firms with experience in developing large parcels of property:   
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HLRA  
MEETING SCHEDULE 

All meetings are at 3:30pm in the 
Horsham Township Municipal Building 
and open to the public. 

 

 September 17, 2014 
 October 15, 2014 
 November 19, 2014 
 December 17, 2014 

  Catellus Development Corporation is 

a national leader in mixed-use 
redevelopment. With nearly 30 years of 
experience as a master developer, 
Catellus has transformed former airports, 
military bases and urban industrial sites 
into thriving retail, residential and 
commercial communities. Catellus’ past 
experience on similar projects include 
Prairie Glen Corporate Campus 
(Glenview, IL), Bayport/Alameda Landing 
(Alameda, CA) and Muller (Austin, TX). 
 

  Hankin Group is a local developer 

that has lived and breathed place making 
for more than 25 years. The firm’s 
approach to development embodies 
community building combined with 
sustainability and environmental 
integration.  Hankin pursues LEED 
(Leadership in Energy and Environmental 
Design) certification for all of their new 
buildings. Their signature development is 
Eagleview, an 800-acre traditional 
neighborhood development in Chester 
County. 

  K. Hovnanian is leading a partnership 
of four regional firms, K. Hovnanian 
Homes, Korman Communities, Oxford 
Properties and Keystone Properties, L.P., 
on a proposal to redevelop NAS-JRB Willow 
Grove with a vision that will become part 
of the fabric of Horsham. Horsham will 
become a destination – where residents 
and the public at large will work, play and 
live. 
 

   Lennar is one of the nation's leading 

development and home building 
companies. Lennar has assembled a 
project team that has the experience and 
expertise to guide the project from initial 
concept to completion. Lennar has added 
Toll Brothers, headquartered in Horsham, 
PA to their team having the requisite 
experience to complete a project of the 
scope dictated by the HLRA’s 
Redevelopment Plan. Lennar has 
experience in military base reuse and large
-scale mixed-use communities including 
Hunter’s Point Naval Shipyard and 
Treasure Island Naval Base (San Francisco, 
CA) and the former Marine Corps Air 
Station (El Toro, CA). 
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NAVY ENVIRONMENTAL RESTORATION 
ADVISORY BOARD (RAB)  

MEETING SCHEDULE 

The public is encouraged to attend  

RAB Meeting & Navy Open House  
October 7, 2014  

5:00pm—8:30pm   
Horsham  Township Community Center  

1025 Horsham Road, Horsham PA 19044 
 

The RAB Meeting is being combined with the 
Navy’s Open House Meeting to discuss 

groundwater issues.  DEP, EPA, Navy and 
Horsham Water & Sewer Authority will be in 

attendance. 
 

New Groundwater Contamination Concerns May Delay Property Transfers 
In late July 2014, the U.S. Navy advised the HLRA that it was conducting additional groundwater testing at the former NAS-JRB 
Willow Grove base.  The Navy’s decision to test the groundwater at this time is based on their experience at the nearby NAWC 
Warminster base (which was closed in 1995).  They will be checking for levels of perfluorinated chemicals (PFCs) – compounds 
identified by the U.S Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) as ‘emerging contaminants’.  PFCs are man-made compounds and 
do not occur naturally in the environment.  PFCs are used in a wide variety of industrial and commercial products including 
textiles, paper and packaging, cleaning products and in aqueous firefighting foam (AFFF).  AFFF was commonly used at airfields 
(including NAS-JRB Willow Grove) to extinguish flammable liquid fires. 
 
Test results received to date indicate that PFCs levels in on-base groundwater monitoring wells and in some nearby off-base 
wells owned by the Horsham Water and Sewer Authority (HWSA) are above the EPA’s health advisory levels for these 
compounds.  The HWSA has removed the affected wells from service and is working closely with the Navy and EPA on the 
appropriate corrective action. 
 
The full impact on the schedule for property transfer is unknown at this time.  The Navy has informally advised the HLRA that 
additional land use restrictions are likely including a restriction on the use of groundwater during any redevelopment.    EPA 
Factsheet can be found at: http://www2.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2014-04/documents/factsheet_contaminant_pfos_pfoa_march2014.pdf  

Navy’s Investigation of Potential Radiological Impacts  
The Navy is investigating the potential that past operations at the base 
may have included use of general radioactive materials and their 
potential impact on human health or the environment.  The Navy 
completed a file review for potential radiological impacts in July 2013 
which identified 18 sites which have a low to moderate potential for 
residual radioactive contamination.  The file review recommended that 
all 18 sites undergo scoping surveys.  Scoping surveys are an initial 
evaluation to identify if radionuclide contamination exist and include 
surface scans, soil/surface/drain samplings and dose rate assessments. 
 

The Navy is currently preparing individual ‘task specific plans’ for each 
of the 18 sites.  After EPA and PADEP reviews, the scoping surveys will  
be conducted by a contractor hired by the Navy.  The Navy is optimistic 
that no radioactive material will be found.  Should the surveys indicate 
the presence of radioactive material a removal process will need to be 
developed and implemented prior to property transfer.    

Road Ahead 
 The Navy issued the Draft Environmental Impact Statement (EIS) in late December 2013 and accepted comments until mid

- February 2014.  A Final EIS will be published in the fall of 2014 with a Record of Decision (ROD) planned for late 2014.  
The Navy commenced the EIS process back in July, 2012 and at that time expected the process to be concluded in Winter 
2013/2014. 

 
 The HLRA submitted an Economic Development Conveyance (EDC) application in January 2014 for the entire 862 acres of 

federal surplus property. The Navy is currently reviewing the EDC application.  The HLRA expects to negotiate the terms 
and conditions of the EDC/Property Transfer Agreement with the Navy in 2015. 

 
 The HLRA is in the process of identifying a Master Developer to implement the NAS-JRB Redevelopment Plan.   
 
 The selected Master Developer will enter into an Exclusive Rights/Negotiation Agreement with the HLRA concurrent with 

the HLRA’s negotiation with the Navy on the property transfer agreement.  A final Land Disposition Agreement between 
the selected Master Developer and the HLRA will be dependent on successful negotiations between the HLRA and the 
Navy. 

http://www2.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2014-04/documents/factsheet_contaminant_pfos_pfoa_march2014.pdf


 

HLRA News Page 3 

 

          Page Three 

 Original Navy  
FOST  Schedule 
January, 2013 

Current Navy  
FOST  Schedule 
August, 2014 

FOST Phase 1  Property from Keith Valley Road at the north end of the 
base southward to the old ‘Bazaar’ property on Easton Road (Route 611) 
below Maple Avenue (running the entire length of the runway in the 
center part of the base).  Delayed due to Navy’s additional groundwater 
investigations.   

 
2013 

 
2015-2016 

FOST Phase 1A The Navy has added FOST 1A to include some of the 
buildings on Easton Road but not all as originally anticipated. 

n/a 2016 

FOST Phase 2 Land and buildings from the taxiway east to Easton Road 
(Route 611) where most of the buildings are located.  Delayed due to the 
Navy still needing to complete radiological surveys of some of the 
buildings in that portion of the base.  

 
2014 

 
2021 

FOST Phase 3 Property from the Runway west to Horsham Road (this 
area includes the site of the two landfills and fire training area). Delayed 
due to the Navy still completing the required investigations and studies 
(including radiological surveys) on the landfills. No definite schedule has 
been issued by the Navy.  

 
2015+ 

 
2021 

Finding of Suitability To Transfer (FOST) 
Before the Navy can transfer any BRAC property, they must 
ensure that all applicable statutory and regulatory requirements 
have been met.  The Navy documents this information in a Finding 
of Suitability to Transfer (FOST). The FOST shall state that the 
property is environmentally suitable for transfer and contain a 
description of any long-term remedies (including land use 
controls) and responsibilities for their maintenance and reporting.  
The FOST summarizes the actions and notification requirements 
associated with the past storage, release or disposal of hazardous 
substances and/or petroleum products or other regulated 
materials and whether transfer restrictions are warranted to 
ensure protection of human health and the environment and the 
environmental restoration process. 
 
The FOST is forwarded to the U.S. EPA and PADEP for review and 
comment prior to any property transfers.   
  
Ideally, the Navy would issue one FOST for the entire 862 acres of 
surplus property at the base.  However, on-going environmental 
investigations and studies will likely result in some of the property 
not being ready to transfer when the Navy is first able to transfer 
property to the HLRA.   
  
The HLRA is working closely with the Navy to maximize the 
amount of property included in the first FOST so that the 
redevelopment can begin as soon as the Navy is able to transfer 

property.  

The above map shows the current Navy plan for four 
FOST parcels as of August 2014.   
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 Fiscal Impact - At build-out the expected total 
revenues to the School District and Township in 2011 
dollars is expected to be approximately $13.6 million, 
$5 million over anticipated operating   

 Job Creation - At full build-out, it is estimated that 
over 7,000 jobs will be created. The majority of jobs 
are a result of the office park (4,652 jobs) and Town 
Center retail (1,198 jobs) developments.   Annual 
payroll at build-out is expected to be $368.9 million. 

 
 Residential - 1,486 new Residential units of various 

types from apartments to low density single family 
detached units. 

 
 Commercial – A variety of commercial uses totaling 

1.8 million square feet. 
 
 DVHAA Museum - Retain the Delaware Valley Historic 

Aircraft Museum increasing the acreage from 2.6 
acres to 13.1. 

 
 Military Presence - Continued strong Military 

presence at the Horsham Air Guard Station. 
 
 Plan for the Future - Opportunity to create a new 

vision for Horsham and enhance the quality of life and 
sense of place and most importantly jobs.  

Highlights of the Redevelopment Plan 
Highlights of the plan include a new Town Center development that will become a central gathering area for local events and 
festival and will contain retail, restaurant and entertainment options, loft-style apartments and condominiums; and 
employment generating uses such as office parks and retail establishments fronting Easton Road; an open space and recreation 
system that connects and extends the Township’s Open Space Plan and an extensive trail system connecting to the existing 
trails.  
 
The spirit of the Redevelopment Plan is based on a mixed use development, connecting the former base with the rest of the 
community – both physically, in terms of integrating the site’s future land uses that allow people to live, work and recreate all 
in the same location and culturally by providing an town center that creates a sense of place and community.   


